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BARRINGTON PUBLIC LIBRARY DISTRICT  
AGENDA FOR A REGULAR MEETING OF JULY 13, 2020 


7:00 P.M. 
 


 
I. CALL TO ORDER 
President 
 
II. ROLL CALL 
Secretary 
 
III. AUDIENCE RECOGNITION AND PUBLIC COMMENT 


a. Public Comment 
  
IV. TRUSTEE APPOINTMENT 


a.  Appointment of Jennifer Lucas to the Board of Trustees for the remainder of the 
2014-2021 term.  (Action Required) 


b. Administration of the Oath of Office 
 
V. APPROVAL OF MINUTES  


a.  Review of Open Session Minutes: 
 Regular Meeting of June 8, 2020 (Action Required) 
 Personnel Committee of June 8, 2020 (Action Required) 
 Committee of the Whole Meeting of June 29, 2020  (Action Required) 
b.   Review of Closed Session Minutes 
 Personnel Committee Meeting of June 8, 2020 (Action Required) 
 Committee of the Whole Meeting of June 29, 2020  (Action Required) 
 


VI. MISCELLANEOUS REPORTS/BUSINESS 
 
President 


President's report 
Staff Anniversaries 
 


Treasurer 
Financial Report – June (Action Required)  
Treasurer's report/Bills for Payment (Action Required) 
 


Executive Director 
Executive Director's Report   
July 27th Limited Reopening Outline 
      


VI. REPORTS OF COMMITTEES 
 







VII. OLD BUSINESS 
 
VIII. NEW BUSINESS 


a. Consideration of Public Policy 3.3.1 Temporary Restore Illinois Safety Amendment 
(Action Required) 


 
IX. GENERAL INFORMATION 


    
X. ADJOURNMENT  
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MINUTES OF A COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE MEETING  
OF THE BOARD OF LIBRARY TRUSTEES 


OF THE BARRINGTON PUBLIC LIBRARY DISTRICT 
 
A Committee of the Whole of the Board of Library Trustees was held on June 29, 2020, at 5:00 
p.m.  Due to health and safety concerns related to the COVID-19 virus, this meeting was held 
via videoconference/conference call according to Section 6 of Governor Pritzker’s Executive 
Order 2020-07, which was extended by Executive Order 2020-39.  Notice of this meeting was 
sent to the Board and the press on June 25, 2020. 
 
Present and acting as Trustees were Don Minner, Carolyn Clifford, Carrie Carr, Denise Tenyer, 
William Pizzi, and Jan Miller.  Also in attendance was Jesse Henning, Executive Director.  
  
At 5:02 p.m., President Minner moved and Vice President Clifford seconded to go into closed 
session pursuant to Section 2(c)(3) of the Open Meetings Act (5 ILCS 120/2(c)(3)) to interview 
three candidates for the vacant trustee position.  
 
Ayes: Carr, Clifford, Miller, Minner, Pizzi, Tenyer 
Nays:  0 
Absent:  0 
Motion CARRIED 
 
At 6:30 p.m., the committee came out of Executive Session.   
 
Adjournment was at 6:31. 


     
 ____________________________________________ 


               Denise Tenyer, Secretary      








MINUTES OF A PERSONNEL COMMITTEE MEETING 
 OF THE BOARD OF LIBRARY TRUSTEES  


OF THE BARRINGTON PUBLIC LIBRARY DISTRICT 
 


A Personnel Committee Meeting of the Board of Library Trustees was held on Monday, June 8, 
2020, at 6:30 p.m.  Due to health and safety concerns related to the COVID-19 virus, this meeting 
was held via videoconference/conference call according to Section 6 of Governor Pritzker’s 
Executive Order 2020-07, which was extended by Executive Order 2020-39.  Notice of the 
meeting was sent to the committee and the press on June 5, 2020. 
 
Present were: 
Carolyn Clifford, Chair of the Committee, and Committee Members Don Minner, Bill Pizzi, Denise 
Tenyer, and Carrie Carr. Also present were Trustee Jan Miller and Executive Director Jesse 
Henning. 
        
Public Comment: 
There was no public comment. 
 
At 6:34 p.m., a motion was made by Vice President Clifford and seconded by President Minner 
to go into closed session to discuss the performance appraisal and consider the salary 
recommendation of the Executive Director pursuant to Section 2(c)(4) of the Open Meetings Act 
(5 ILCS 120/2(c)(4)). Jesse Henning was excused from the meeting. Upon a call of the roll: 
 
AYES:  Carr, Clifford, Pizzi, Tenyer, and Minner 
NAYS:  None 
ABSENT: None 
ABSTAIN: None  
 
At 7:02 p.m., the committee reconvened in open session. A motion was made by Vice President 
Clifford and seconded by President Minner to recommend to the full Board for final action a 
2.5% salary increase for Executive Director Jesse Henning for the fiscal year 2020-2021. Upon a 
call of the roll: 
 
AYES:  Carr, Clifford, Pizzi, Tenyer, and Minner 
NAYS:  None 
ABSENT: None 
ABSTAIN: None  
 
A motion for adjournment was made by Secretary Tenyer and seconded by Treasurer Carr. 
Upon a voice vote, the motion carried. The motion adjourned at 7:03 p.m.  
 


_______________________________________ 
    Carolyn Clifford, Personnel Committee Chair 
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MINUTES OF A REGULAR MEETING OF THE BOARD OF LIBRARY TRUSTEES OF THE BARRINGTON PUBLIC 
LIBRARY DISTRICT 


 
A Regular Meeting of the Board of Library Trustees was held on June 8, 2020, at 7:00 p.m. Due to health 
and safety concerns related to the COVID-19 virus, this meeting was held via videoconference/conference 
call according to Section 6 of Governor Pritzker’s Executive Order 2020-07, which was extended by 
Executive Order 2020-39.  Notice of this meeting was sent to the Board and the press on June 5, 2020. 
 
Present and acting as trustees were: 
Donald Minner, President  
Carolyn Welch Clifford, Vice President 
Carrie F. Carr, Treasurer 
Denise Tenyer, Secretary 
Jan Miller, Trustee 
William Pizzi, Trustee 
 
Also in attendance were: 
Jesse Henning, Executive Director 
Thomas Nielsen, IT Manager 
Cheryl Riendeau, Finance Manager 
Lisa Stordahl, Office Manager 
 
I. CALL TO ORDER 
President Minner called the meeting to order at 7:08 p.m.  
 
II. ROLL CALL 
Lisa Stordahl called the roll. 
 
III. AUDIENCE RECOGNITION AND PUBLIC COMMENT 
No members of the public were present. 
 
IV. APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES 
The minutes from the May 11, 2020 Regular Meeting, the May 11, 2019 Personnel Committee, and the 
May 29, 2020 Budget, Finance, and Levy Committee were reviewed.  President Minner asked if there 
were any questions or corrections to the minutes of the Regular Meeting of May 11.  There were none.  A 
motion to approve the Regular Meeting minutes was made by Secretary Tenyer and seconded by 
Treasurer Carr. 
 
Ayes:  Carr, Clifford, Miller, Minner, Pizzi, Tenyer 
Nays:  None 
Abstain: None 
Absent:  None 
Motion: CARRIED. 
 
President Minner asked if there were any questions or corrections to the minutes of the Personnel 
Committee Meeting of May 11, 2020.  There were none. President Minner moved to approve the minutes 
of the Personnel Committee Meeting as presented. Vice President Clifford seconded the motion.  
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Ayes:  Carr, Clifford, Miller, Minner, Pizzi, Tenyer 
Nays:  None 
Abstain: None 
Absent:  None 
Motion: CARRIED. 
 
President Minner asked if there any questions or corrections to the minutes of the Budget, Finance, and 
Levy Committee that occurred on May 29, 2020.  There were none.  Treasurer Carr moved to approve the 
minutes of the Budget, Finance, and Levy Committee as presented.   The motion was seconded by Trustee 
Pizzi.   
 
Ayes:  Carr, Clifford, Miller, Minner, Pizzi, Tenyer 
Nays:  None 
Abstain: None 
Absent:  None 
Motion: CARRIED. 
 
 
V. MISCELLANEOUS REPORTS / BUSINESS 
President’s Report 
President Minner welcomed everyone to the meeting.  He began his report by congratulating Tom 
Nielsen, IT Manager, on his 20 year work anniversary at the Barrington Area Library.  The board thanked 
Tom for his outstanding work and dedication to the library and the community it serves.  President 
Minner praised Tom’s efforts in getting the remote work access up so quickly and seamlessly.  Vice 
President Clifford stated that Mr. Nielsen has always been a valuable asset to the library and thanked him 
for his long and exceptional service. 
 
President Minner announced that the board had the good fortune of receiving seven letters of interest 
from candidates interested in the vacant board position.  It was decided that each trustee would email 
President Minner with three candidates who stood out to them, and interviews would be set up 
accordingly.  Trustee Miller suggested that each candidate be asked if they would commit to run for a seat 
in the next election. The board was in agreement.   
 
After reviewing current committee assignments, President Minner asked if any trustee would like to make 
changes.  Each trustee was happy with their committee placements and felt that the work was spread 
evenly.  There was a vacancy on the Audit Committee, and Trustee Pizzi agreed to fill it.  All other 
committees will remain the same. 
 
Treasurer’s Report 
Treasurer Carr presented the Treasurer’s report. Beginning balance was $9,210,012.69 with receipts of 
$260,729.54 and expenditures of $859,374.85; leaving an ending balance of $8,611,367.38. Eleven 
months into the fiscal year, revenues are 82.95% of anticipated, and expenditures are 74.89% of the 
budget.  Treasurer Carr moved to approve the Treasurer’s Report and bills for payment as presented.  
Trustee Miller seconded the motion.   
 
Ayes:  Carr, Clifford, Miller, Minner, Pizzi, Tenyer 
Nays:  None 
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Abstain: None 
Absent:  None 
Motion: CARRIED. 
 
Treasurer Carr pointed out that the library investments are doing well.  Director Henning, along with the 
Finance Manager, Cheryl Riendeau, recently met with Tom Sawyer to discuss our Capital Reserve Plan and 
asked that they propose a plan to meet our future construction needs.  Director Henning will send the 
plan to Treasurer Carr and she will share it with the board at an upcoming meeting. 
 
 
Executive Director’s Report 
The construction projects that had been scheduled prior to the COVID-19 outbreak are now complete, 
with the exception of the stone column bases.  Due to defective sealcoating, the lower parking lot will be 
resealed over the July 4th holiday at no cost to the library. 
 
The library has reopened to Materials Services, Technical Services, and Administration staff as of June 1 to 
prepare for Parking Lot Pickup Service, which will begin on June 15.  The Book Return located in the library 
parking lot opened today and staff noted a steady of stream of customers returning their materials 
throughout the day.  Materials returned will be subject to a seven day quarantine before they can be 
recirculated.  Credit was given to Vicki Rakowski and her team for developing a robust system that will be 
a safe and efficient way for customers to resume getting physical materials from the library.   Guidelines 
from the CDC and IDPH have been followed to create a safe work environment for returning staff. 
 
Director Henning announced that the Summer Reading Program began June 1 and will continue through 
August 19.  We have had 625 customers register within the first week via our platform, Beanstock.  Once 
again, badges can be earned by participants, and all activities were designed to reflect social distancing 
requirements.  The book of the summer is Look Out for the Fitzgerald-Trouts by Esta Spalding.   
 
Despite COVID-19, digital program attendance remains high.  Youth Services has been producing “Watch 
Live” programs with real-time interaction online.  Twenty programs were presented with 115 attendees.  
Recorded all-ages Watch Now storytimes were viewed 225 times in May.  Adult Services continues to 
receive positive feedback on their digital program offerings. 
 
Director Henning has continued to attend virtual meetings with CUSD 220, Village of Barrington, 
Barrington Park District, and numerous other local municipalities.  The library is in close contact with the 
Park District regarding restoring the Youth Services play space.  In addition, Director Henning is continuing 
to attend weekly North Suburban library directors’ meetings and coordinating library responses to the 
Covid-19 pandemic. 
 
Director Henning concluded his report by thanking the Board for their support on issuing a statement on 
Building an Engaged and Inclusive Community.   The Peaceful Protest that occurred in Citizen’s Park on 
June 6 was well attended by the community and the library was referenced by several speakers as a great 
resource and place for residents to read and learn about racial issues and how to take anti-racist action.  
There was excellent collaboration between the Park District, the Barrington Police Department, the 
Village, and the Library for the event and it ran very smoothly.  The library had 77 participants in Sunday’s 
follow-up program, “After the Rally:  What Next?”    
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VI. REPORTS OF COMMITTEES 
Vice President Clifford summarized the discussion held at the earlier Personnel Committee Meeting.  The 
Committee is very pleased with Director Henning’s leadership.  Vice President Clifford, on behalf of the 
Personnel Committee, recommended a 2.5% pay raise, effective July 1, 2020. 
 
Ayes:  Carr, Clifford, Miller, Minner, Pizzi, Tenyer 
Nays:  None 
Abstain: None 
Absent:  None 
Motion: CARRIED. 
 
Treasurer Carr, on behalf of the Budget, Finance, and Levy Committee, made a motion to adopt Ordinance 
2020-1, Ordinance Providing for the Tentative Budget and Appropriations of the Barrington Public Library 
District.  The motion was seconded by Secretary Tenyer. 
 
Ayes:  Carr, Clifford, Miller, Minner, Pizzi, Tenyer 
Nays:  None 
Abstain: None 
Absent:  None 
Motion: CARRIED. 
 
The Public Hearing to adopt the Fiscal Year 2020-2021 Budget and Appropriations Ordinance was set for 
September 14, 2020.   
 
The Audit Committee will plan to meet at the end of July to conduct the Fiscal Year 2020 Secretary’s 
Audit.  Lisa Stordahl will coordinate a date that will work for both Trustee Miller and Trustee Pizzi. 
 
 VII. OLD BUSINESS 
There was no old business. 
 
VIII. NEW BUSINESS 
Director Henning presented Ordinance 2020-2, the Schedule of Regular Meetings of the Board of Library 
Trustees for the Fiscal Year July 1, 2020 to June 30, 2021.  President Minner moved, and Treasurer Carr 
seconded, to adopt Ordinance 2020-2 as presented. 
 
Ayes:  Carr, Clifford, Miller, Minner, Pizzi, Tenyer 
Nays:  None 
Abstain: None 
Absent:  None 
Motion: CARRIED. 
 
Resolution 2020-4, the Annual Resolution Authorizing Public Library District Non-Resident Cards was 
reviewed.  President Minner moved, and Trustee Pizzi seconded, to adopt Resolution 2020-4 as 
presented. 
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Ayes:  Carr, Clifford, Miller, Minner, Pizzi, Tenyer 
Nays:  None 
Abstain: None 
Absent:  None 
Motion: CARRIED. 
 
IX. GENERAL INFORMATION 
 
VI: ADJOURNMENT 
There being no further business, President Minner moved to adjourn the meeting.  Trustee Miller 
seconded the motion.    
 
Ayes:  Carr, Clifford, Miller, Minner, Pizzi, Tenyer 
Nays:  None 
Abstain: None 
Absent:  None 
Motion: CARRIED. 
 
 
The meeting adjourned at 8:20 p.m.     


 
 


 
 ____________________________________________ 


 
                                                                        Secretary 








 


NOTICE OF A REGULAR MEETING  


BY VIDEOCONFERENCE OR CONFERENCE CALL 


 
 A meeting of the Barrington Public Library Board of Trustees will be held on 


Monday, July 13, 2020, beginning at 7:00 p.m.  Due to health and safety concerns 


related to the COVID-19 virus, this meeting will be held via conference call 


pursuant to Executive Order 2020-07, which was extended by Executive Order 


2020-39. 


 Members of the public may join the webinar by using this link: 


https://balibrary-org.zoom.us/j/95463243483?pwd=cHVyTHpnS0JoR1F4enB4bDFUOWxGZz09 


with password 796617.   Or can connect to the meeting via telephone by dialing 


1 (312) 626-6799 with Webinar ID 954 6324 3483 and password 796617. 


International numbers available: https://balibrary-org.zoom.us/u/aeFPBgDv4p 


 


_________________________ 


Secretary 


 



https://balibrary-org.zoom.us/j/95463243483?pwd=cHVyTHpnS0JoR1F4enB4bDFUOWxGZz09

https://balibrary-org.zoom.us/u/aeFPBgDv4p






3.3.1    Temporary Restore Illinois Safety Amendment 
Pursuant to COVID-19 Executive Order Nos. 38 and 41 and the Restore Illinois plan, all 
customers over the age of two entering District buildings must wear a mask or face covering 
and must maintain a six-foot distance from other customers and library staff when practicable 
or when requested by staff.  
 
Reasonable accommodations will be made available to those who are medically prevented 
from or decline to wear a face covering. 
 
The District reserves the right to refuse entry to customers non-compliant with this policy. 
 
This policy shall be rescinded automatically when the Illinois Department of Public Health 
declares that the Northeast Region has reached Phase 5 of the Restore Illinois Plan.  The policy 
shall be reinstated automatically should the Illinois Department of Public Health instructs the 
Northeast Region return to any phase lower than Phase 5 of the Restore Illinois plan or if 
required by the Lake County Health Department or other municipal authority. 
 








 


 
Social media engagement snapshot – JUNE 2020 


 
 
 
  
 
 
  
 


AUDIENCE: 
Facebook Total Page Follows: 3,894 
Twitter Total Followers: 3,861 
Instagram Total Followers: 1,457 


When a local anti-racism was scheduled for the Library’s “backyard,” in Citizens Park, it made perfect sense for the Library to issue a statement 
supporting those who choose to exercise their Constitutionally-guaranteed right to free speech and the right to assemble peaceably, and those 
who are doing the work to end racism, inequality, and other barriers to opportunity and full potential. Social posts with the statement and 
additional posts relating to the protest rally and follow-up program received an overwhelmingly positive response:  
326 interactions on Twitter, 207 interactions on Instagram, and 117 interactions on Facebook (interactions include comments, likes, 
shares, and link clicks). The statement was shared from our home page (195 views) and through our e-newsletters as well.  
 
The Library had already been planning to participate “virtually” in Pride Month, so extending that effort to include Black voices also made sense 
at this time. Under the umbrella of “Libraries Are For Everyone,” we shared reading and viewing lists, community resources, an “After The 
Rally” discussion with local thought leaders (also available on video), and links to other helpful sites, resulting in: 
419 interactions on Twitter, 289 interactions on Instagram, and hundreds of click-throughs to the resources posted on our website.  







 
  
 


 
  
 


 


 
 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


Our customers were very enthusiastic about our new Parking Lot Pick-Up service! Posts announcing the new service, explaining how it works, 
answering FAQs, and promoting extended hours, had very high interactivity all month.  
Parking Lot Pick-Up posts resulted in 421 interactions on Facebook, 122 interactions on Instagram, and 157 interactions on Twitter. 


During these months of being closed, customers have had many questions about returning their materials, so they were also pleased to learn 
about the book returns being reopened.  
Book return posts resulted in 74 interactions on Facebook, 131 interactions on Instagram, and 54 interactions on Twitter. 
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Director’s Report - June 2020 
 
Construction 


 All upper lot construction is complete. 


 Canopy repair is complete with minor cosmetic work still to be completed. 


 All lower lot sealcoating and striping is completed to correct defects. A drainage issue 
between the joints of the upper and lower lots will need to be addressed as the lots age. 
 


Board Notes 


 Prospective candidates for the open Board seat have been interviewed. 


 Candidates not selected have been contacted. 
 
Administrative Notes 


 All staff have received their annual performance appraisals. 


 The Merit Raise Pool has been assigned and staff members will receive their new pay rate 
notices on Monday, July 13 and first payroll under those rates on July 17. 


 
Library Closure Notes 


 Parking Lot Pickup services started June 15th. 
 1,118 customers were served in June. 
 17,463 physical items were circulated. 


 The library will enter the Limited Reopening phase of the Pandemic Reopening Plan on July 
27th. 
 


Library Staffing Notes 


 Call center services will be routed to remote-working Customer Services staff starting July 
13th. 


 Full-day shifts have been restored following guidance from IDPH and Engberg Anderson. 
Library office spaces may only operate at 50% capacity. 


 The rotating ‘team system’ will be disbanded for a more flexible staffing plan and all Persons 
In Charge have received direction on handling potential cases of COVID-19 or other illness 
among staff. 


 
Library Service Notes 


 All in-person library services with the exception of Parking Lot Pickup are currently 
suspended. 


 The BALibrary Fandom Fest, previously Comic-Con, was held in an all-online format from 
June 15 to June 19. 


 After the Rally: What Next program was held digitally following the Black Lives Matter 
protest rally in Citizens Park. 


 Limited Reopening Notes 
o BALibrary will be reopening to in-person visits on July 27th. 
o Library hours will return to their pre-closure state. 







o IDPH guidance indicates that the building can safely serve 110 ‘retail’ customers at a 
time. Staff will monitor this limit throughout the day. 


o Masks or face coverings will be required for all customers, per the suggested policy. 
o The ‘goal’ for the first reopening phase is for customers to have abbreviated library 


visits under one hour. 
 Meeting rooms, study rooms, internet computers, Youth Services 


manipulatives, and tables and chairs will not be available to customers. 
 ‘Walkthrough’ paths will be established in the building to keep customer 


traffic predictable for staff and to make visits efficient. 
o Every two weeks, the management team will assess the current state of customer 


interactions, customer needs, and public health guidance and look to reopen more 
building services. 


 
Community Notes 


 Released library statement on the events surrounding the George Floyd protests and 
BALibrary’s support of individuals exercising their right to peaceful assembly. 


 Continuing to attend weekly meetings with CUSD 220, the Village of Barrington, the 
Barrington Park District, and numerous other Barrington Area municipalities. 


o Coordinating with Park District regarding restoring the Youth Services play space. 


 Continuing to attend weekly North Suburban library directors’ meetings and coordinating 
library responses to the COVID-19 crisis. 





